MINUTES

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

Date:


February 14, 2013
Place:


3rd Floor Conference Room                                




500 North Calvert Street  




Baltimore, Maryland 21202

Present

 H. C. Harclerode, P.E., Chairman                                   



Pastor Farinas, P.E., Secretary




Sallye E. Perrin, P.E.



David G. Mongan, P.E.




Karl Rickert, P.E.



       
Sandra J. Murphy

Others Present:
Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner




Pamela J. Edwards, Executive Director




Michael Miller, Assistant Executive Director




Milena Trust, AAG, Counsel to the Board




Ruby L. Courtney, Administrative Secretary




Janet Morgan



Absent:     

Steven A. Arndt. Ph.D., P.E., Vice Chairman



Rosalind Yee                
CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Harclerode called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

ACTION ON MINUTES


Motion (I) was made by Mr. Mongan, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the minutes of the January 10, 2013 meeting as submitted. 
APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR RECIPROCITY


Motion (II) was made by Mr. Farinas, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to approve 42 applications for reciprocity as follows:


Michael Steven Ader 

43274

Randall L. Cyr 

43330
Nitesh Ahuja 


43323

Amir Deihimi


43332

Paul C. Bassett 

43324

John M. Driscoll

43331
Margaret P. Becker 

43325

Hashim A. Eisa

43333
Linfeng Chan 


43326 

Efren R. Flores Jr. 

43350
Brian J. Chilton 

43327 

Richard A. Frederick III
43299
Stephen A. Clark 

43328 

Adrian J. Fremont 

43334
Toni M. Cornelius 

43329 

Matthew C. Harper 

43335
Stephen E. Cunningham 
43281 

Elma Haskovic 

43336
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APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR RECIPROCITY (Cont'd)

	Richard P. Hough 

43337

Jimmy Howell


43314

Michael R. Karcher

42537

Jason R. Kerns 

43338

Cassandra L. Khazem             43339
John Milton Kulicki 

43254

David Craig Landsman 
43307

Justin P. Linette 

43340

Meng Ling 


43341

Amir Massoumi 

43321

Thomas H. Metz 

43342

Jordan D. Morrison 

42791
	Sirel G. Mouchantaf 

43343

Matthew D. Reigel 

43344

Jeffrey P. Riggs 

43345

Bernard H. Rohe 

43351

Benjamin Peter Roush 
42874

Sami F. Sarrouh

43346

Michael Anthony Schenk 
43226

Yilei Shi 


43322

Richard K. Warner 

43347

David M. Wright 

43348

Ramin Zandpour 

43285

Jim X. Zhang 


43349

	
	


EXECUTIVE SESSION I


Motion (III) was made by Mr. Mongan, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 9:50 a.m. at 500 North Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland, 21202.  This session was permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Title 10-508(a)(7).  Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened its public meeting at 10:10 a.m.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT


Mr. Farinas reported on the status of complaints discussed by the Complaint Committee at its meeting on February 14, 2013.

            12-PE-08   Inactive.


12-PE-12   No response to Consent Order. Send for pre-charge. 
            12-PE-13   Inactive.
 


13-PE-01   Inactive.

13-PE-06   Re-opened.  Send for pre-charge.



13-PE-07   Send for pre-charge.

13-PE-08   Pending investigation by Montgomery County.

12-PE 20   More information needed.

& 21

13-PE-10   Consent Order signed and fine paid.  Close.

13-PE-11   Send 20-day response letter.



Motion (IV) was made by Mr. Mongan, seconded by Ms. Perrin, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee.
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CPC COMMITTEE REPORT


Motion (V) was made by Mr. Farinas, seconded by Mr. Mongan, and unanimously carried to approve the CPC Provider applications of Filtrex Corporation, Johnson Controls, and PDHonline.  
NEW BUSINESS
Robert Johanson Appearance before Board


Mr. Johanson contacted the Board via letter dated February 13, 2013 asking for consideration of his application for the FE exam.  Mr. Johanson was licensed as a P.E. by the Maryland Board in 1993.  He now wants to take the F.E. exam but does not have an accredited degree.  The Board reviewed his application and approved him to take the F.E. exam.
Regulations Relating to CBT
 
The Board discussed whether changes will need to be made to the current regulations with the implementation of CBT, such as deadlines, etc.  It was decided that no changes are needed at this time.

Processing of FE Applications


Chairman Harclerode explained that in conjunction with the implementation of CBT for the FE exam, NCEES is offering two options to the State Boards for processing of FE exam applications.  In Option 1, applicants would apply for the exam directly to NCEES without having to apply to a state board first for approval.  This option is already being used by some states and came about at the request of state boards.   In Option 2, applicants would apply to the state board first, and then register and pay the exam fee to NCEES, which is the process in Maryland.  Chairman Harclerode stated that he thinks most states will adopt Option 1.  States that continue with the Option 2 process will probably see a drop in applicants, because students are going to seek out the path of least resistance.  In Option 1, individuals who pass the FE would then apply to a state board for an EIT certificate but would have to meet that state's requirements in order to obtain the certificate.  The Board discussed these issues.  

Motion (VI) by Sallye Perrin, seconded by Pastor Farinas, and unanimously carried to adopt Option 1.  Ms. Trust stated that the law will have to be amended in 2014 in order to implement the change in procedure.
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Authorization for Raising License Fees


Chairman Harclerode stated that the Board and the Joint Chairs have discussed the possibility of raising the license fee in order to maintain the special fund balance.  The other design boards have authorized their chairs to vote to raise the fee to $100 at the joint chairs meeting.  Chairman Harclerode stated that the law restricts the boards to a 12.5% increase per year.  

Motion (VII) by Sallye Perrin, seconded by Pastor Farinas, and unanimously carried by the Board to raise the license fee and to authorize the Chairman to take necessary action at the Joints Chairs meeting.
Mike Harmer Appearance before the Board 

Mike Harmer, P.E., Development Services Group Leader at WSSC, requested to address the Board on two issues:  digital PE signatures and an issue with web-based PE renewal forms.  Mr. Harmer stated that WSSC has implemented electronic plans review using the ProjectDocs system.  Presently, they retain a mylar of the plans with the seals in their office which is becoming burdensome.  

He stated that there are several very good models in use including the one used by the Florida Board.  In addition, he noted that Prince George's County, Montgomery County, and MNCPPC are implementing electronic plans review.  Mr. Harmer stated that he came to the meeting today to ask the Board to consider allowing the use of digital signatures on plans.

Chairman Harclerode stated that the Board was contacted about a year ago by a consultant for Baltimore City.  They were planning to convert to the ProjectDocs system.   Chairman Harclerode stated that he, along with Board counsel and representatives of the Secretary's office, met with representatives from Baltimore City.  The Board agreed to the use of the system but were concerned about security of electronic signatures.  An arrangement was agreed upon with the City whereby plans would be sent in without a signature and seal.  Baltimore City would have revision control.  Then one permit ready set would be filed with Baltimore City with the wet signature and seal.

Mr. Harclerode stated that he has been researching digital signature software with the goal of implementing a policy or process in the future.  Ms. Trust suggested that Mr. Harmer contact Baltimore City about its process.   Ms. Edwards will furnish Mr. Harmer with the contact information for Baltimore City.


Mr. Harmer also wanted to speak to the Board about the discrepancy in the wording of the conduct questions on the online renewal form and the paper renewal form.  One form allows a person to answer "no" to one of the questions while the other form requires an affirmative answer.   The Board stated they are currently reviewing this issue with the goal of making the wording uniform.  
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OLD BUSINESS

Software Engineering Requirements

Pursuant to discussion of software engineering requirements at January's board meeting, motion (VIII) was made by Pastor Farinas, seconded by Sallye Perrin, and unanimously carried by the Board to adopt the requirements for the software engineering exam as detailed at the January board meeting.
PE Exam Application for PE Taking Exam in Another Discipline


This topic will be held over to the next meeting.

CPC Audit Guidelines


A copy of guidelines for CPC audits per the board's discussion at the January meeting was distributed by Mike Miller.  Chairman Harclerode directed the board members to review the guidelines for discussion at the March meeting.
Legislative Update 

Ms. Trust reported that the Firm Permit Bill hearing was held on February 7, 2013.  Real estate developers and the Association of Builders opposed the three-board bill and the PE firm permit bill also.  They do not like the prospect of having to deal with a firm whose license could be revoked in the middle of a project.  Ms. Trust stated that they may support the bill if we agree to fine authority ONLY and remove the provision for revocation, etc.   She stated that she worked out a set of amendments which she submitted.  The committee preferred the wording of the department's bill before the amendments.  Ms. Trust stated that a vote was not taken and she is cautiously optimistic of a favorable report.
Update on Staff Issues


Ms. Edwards stated that the freeze exemption request for the exam coordinator position was approved by DBM.
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter from Elizabeth Jo Manning regarding Sealing of Documents


The Board received a letter dated January 9, 2013 from Ms. Manning, Town Administrator of the Town of Sudlersville.  Ms. Manning stated that the town contracted with an engineering firm from Pennsylvania to provide guidance and support for town projects.   The firm has advised the town that they are not governed by Maryland law because they are a Pennsylvania based firm.  The Board noted that while there is no
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requirement for a firm license, individual engineers must be licensed by the Maryland Board in order to practice engineering in Maryland.  Ms. Manning will be contacted.

E-Mail from Mike Wagner regarding PE Seal for Electronic Submissions


The Board received an e-mail dated January 15, 2013 from Mr. Wagner stating that WSSC is requiring a seal as part of an electronic submittal for their initial review.  He states that he is not comfortable in allowing his professional seal to be used as part of an electronic submission because of security concerns.  He is asking the Board for guidance.


The Board requested that Mr. Wagner be informed that Mr. Harmer of the WSSC was at today's meeting to discuss this issue and advise him of the available options that the Board suggested to Mr. Harmer.

E-Mail from R. Alonzo Childress requesting Waiver of CPC Requirements


The Board received an e-mail dated January 14, 2013 from Mr. Childress requesting a waiver of the CPC requirements for various reasons, including illness.  He would like to renew his license for one year and he plans to retire from practice in mid-2013.  The Board discussed Mr. Childress' request  but determined that they do not have the authority to waive the CPC requirements and cannot extend the expiration date of a license.  A response will be sent to Mr. Childress advising him of the Board's decision.  
E-Mail from Vahid Kompany requesting Waiver of Direct Mailing of Transcript Requirements


The Board received an e-mail dated January 30, 2013 from Vahid Kompany requesting an exception from the Board's requirement that foreign transcripts must be sent directly from the university to the evaluation company.  Mr. Kompany received his degree in Iran and states that it is relatively impossible to arrange direct mailing of the transcript from the university to the evaluating agency because of political conflict and other circumstances.  The Board empathized with his situation but decided that they could not waiver from their policy and suggested that Mr. Kompany apply for the exam under option (d), 12 years of experience.
Memo from NCEES regarding Initiation of Computer Based Testing


The Board received a memo dated January 22, 2013 from Jerry Carter, Executive Director of the NCEES, relaying information on the conversion of the FE and FS exams to computer based testing.  There will be four testing windows annually.  Each of the windows will last two months, with a month in-between.  Candidates may take the exam only one time per window and no more than three times in a 12-month period.  The first
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available seating for the exams will be January 2, 2014 and registration opens on Monday, November 4, 2013.  The memo also outlined the two options to register candidates for the FE and FS exams, which was discussed earlier in the board meeting.

Memo from NCEES - April 2013 Exam Administration Update


The Board received a memo dated January 29, 2013 from Tim Miller, Director of Examination Services of the NCEES reminding the board that the PS exam will be a closed-book exam starting with the April 2013 administration.  The PS Reference Handbook is the only material examinees are allowed to use during the exam.   Mr. Miller further informed the board that at the 2012 NCEES Annual Meeting, the council voted to eliminate post-administration access to or review of examination questions.  Manual verification of an answer sheet is still available but the previously offered review of failed exam questions is no longer available.
Letter from D.C. PE Board Supporting Nomination of Howard C. Harclerode for NCEES President-Elect


The Board received a letter dated January 10, 2013 from Dr. Eugene M. Bentley, P.E. Chairman of the D.C. Board of Professional Engineers and Surveyors stating their support of the nomination of Howard C. Harclerode as President-Elect of the NCEES for 2013-2014.  
OTHER BUSINESS

APPLICATIONS APPROVED ADMINISTRATIVELY FOR RECIPROCITY 


The following applications, supported by NCEES Model Law Engineer files, were administratively approved for licensure by the Assistant Executive Director of the Board:


	Michael G. Abraha

43294

Mohammed K. Aleisa

43253

Graham M Andres 

43295

Roger W. Barton 

43273

Michael David Bielem 
43284

Michael C. Black 

43264

Kyle D. Brooks

43272

Kevin D. Clinton 

43288

Victor I. Crawford 

43271

Scott G. Davis 

43297

Daniel W. Deaver 

43270

Jason J. Deckeck 

43263


	Thomas R. Decker 

43312

Gregory Lawrence Deeke
43305

Luis A. De Jesus 

43262

Mark Joseph Delsordo
43275

Thomas D. Doyle 

43300

Conrad W. Felice 

43286

Damon L. Garrett 

43277

James R. Graf 


43278

Raymond T Henry 

43261

Mark E. Hoskins 

43260

David G. Janney 

43319

Robert W. Jones II

43318
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Kevin Leary 


43259

Nicholas Barry Mahon
43228

Christopher W. Matthews
43301

William K. Mumaw

43289

John Michael Nissen 

43315

Nathan J. Pies 


43309

Patrick M. Plourde

43279

James P. Primm

43280

Lynne B Putman 

43258

Harold R. Renaud 

43257

Frank Abram Robison

43292

Rodney D. Runions

43269

Emmett D. Simpson 

43287

Michael W. Tantala 

43291

Thomas L. Taylor 

43256

Charngshiou Way

43276

Scott A. White 

45232

Gregory W. Wiley

43255

Russell Nicholson Worley 
43217

Giulianna Zelada-Tumialan
43298

Zachary Zolvinski

43317

APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR THE PRINCIPLES AND PRACTICE OF 

ENGINEERING EXAMINATION,  APRIL 12, 2013.

Christopher J. Allen
Luan T. Ngo

Don L. Walden

APPLICATIONS DENIED FOR THE PRINCIPLES AND PRACTICE OF 

ENGINEERING EXAMINATION,  APRIL 12, 2013.


Motion (IX) was made by Ms. Perrin, seconded by Mr. Farinas, and unanimously carried to deny two applications for the Principles and Practice of Engineering exam to he held April 12, 2013 - one because the applicant lacked required years of experience, and the second because of an outstanding conduct issue.
ADJOURNMENT 


Motion (X) was made by Mr. Farinas, seconded by Ms. Perrin,  and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:00 p.m. 


With Corrections           

     x
Without Corrections

SIGNED BY:  Howard C. Harclerode II, Chairman, March 14, 2013
